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 Town of Sandwich
Selectmen's Meeting

October 29, 2018
5:00 P.M.  

Attendees:  Selectmen Bud Martin, Bob Rowan, Chris Boldt; Catherine Graham, Jennifer Wright.
Public: Jon Peaslee, Bob Durfee & James Hill (Dubois & King), Charles Willeke (NH DOT), Jim Gaisser.
Mr. Martin opened the meeting at 5:00 P.M.
Minutes:  Mr. Boldt moved to approve the Selectmen’s Meeting minutes of October 22, 2018 as written; motion seconded by Mr. Rowan and the vote was unanimous.
Quaker Whiteface Road Bridge Project:
Introductions were made:  C.R. Willeke of NH Department of Transportation, Municipal Highways Engineer; Bob Durfee and James Hill, Bridge Engineers with Dubois and King.
Mr. Rowan stated the Selectmen are concerned because the estimate provided by Dubois & King for the rehabilitation of the Quaker Whiteface Road Bridge came in higher than the original 2013 estimate, even though the amended design is for a smaller bridge.  

Bob Durfee, who provided the original engineering design to the Town and the State in 2013, said he gave his conservative estimate of $602,500 to the Town for the 2019 Warrant as a number strictly for budgeting purposes.  He said he came up with that number, not based on the amended design, but based on a six-year inflation factor from the 2013 design estimate.  Mr. Durfee said he anticipates the rehabilitation amount to go down based on the design changes, but he won’t know what that new number will be until the Selectmen sign the agreement which will get the firm started on the new design plans.  

Mr. Boldt added the other concern is this project went out to bid based on another engineer’s rehabilitation design and the bids came in significantly less than the $602,500 which Dubois & King estimated.  The low bid the Town received was under $200,000.  Mr. Boldt said the Selectmen have to justify this expense to the populace and need an explanation.  Mr. Durfee replied he reviewed both the other engineer’s design plans and the bids, and the rehabilitation proposed for that bridge was very different than what Dubois & King recommends; the two proposed designs are not ‘apples to apples’ so can’t be compared.  
C.R. Willeke said he manages the State Bridge Aid Program and part of that role is to make sure the 80% portion which they fund is spent properly.  He added there are laws which govern the State Bridge Aid process with which municipalities must comply and which include the Qualifications Selection Procedure and using a bridge engineer which is on the State-approved list.  

Mr. Willeke stated the construction estimate in 2013 for this bridge was $342,000, and the Town’s engineer’s estimate (pre-bid) was $216,000.  He said the two numbers are not that far apart. Mr. Willeke noted part of the differential with the two estimates is the separate cost listed by Dubois & King for the Construction Phase Engineering and Administrative costs, which is standard.
Mr. Boldt said he has a lot of respect for Dubois & King and the work they do, he just isn’t sure the Town needs a bridge of that size and questioned whether the revised costs on the original design were driven by a perceived need to meet more complicated Federal standards.  

Mr. Willeke said the State will approve a reduction to the original width bridge which Dubois & King proposed, down to 16 feet wide.  The guard rail length must meet the State’s safety requirements, so his hands are tied in that respect.  
Mr. Durfee said the Town’s bridge engineer’s plan did not include repairs to the concrete abutments, or the rip-rap and scour repairs.  Also, the approach rail did not meet State safety standards.  Mr. Durfee said based on the study phase in 2013, which at the time both the State and the Board of Selectmen approved, the repair of the concrete abutments was necessary as part of the project.  
Mr. Boldt asked for an updated timeline from Dubois and King if the agreement were to get signed.  Mr. Durfee said it will take two months for the redesign which takes us to mid-January.  The bids can go out in February so hopefully the final cost will arrive in March by Town Meeting so the cost within the Warrant can be amended on the Town Meeting floor.  Mr. Durfee added another option is to request the State delay the project until 2020.  Mr. Willeke said the State would be willing to do that.
Mr. Boldt asked what the typical cost for Construction Phase Engineering and Administrative Costs run for a project.  Mr. Willeke said typically it runs at 10% - 15% of the total project cost.  The $65,000 which Dubois & King listed for the $602,500 project cost is typical. Mr. Willeke said ultimately it is up to the Town to decide if it is fiscally better to rehab the bridge using funds from the State (80% funding of the total cost) or bear the cost of a different type of repair at 100%.
Mr. Willeke, Mr. Durfee and Mr. Hill left the meeting and were thanked for their time.
After discussion, the Selectmen stated they will make their decision as to whether they will sign the agreement with Dubois & King at their meeting next Monday.
Highway Department Update:

Mr. Peaslee mentioned he would soon like to return to the Seasonal Weight Limit discussion with the Selectmen which was started last spring. 

Mr. Peaslee reported he had to address 12 trees which were downed in Saturday’s storm.  The Transfer Station was closed for part of Sunday due to trees taking a power line down; there were still 80 residents which were able to go to the dump once it re-opened.  Mr. Peaslee said it may be time to purchase a back-up generator which the Sewer, Highway and Transfer Station can share during power outages.  Mr. Peaslee thought the cost could run $25,000 for this trailer-pulled generator.  Mr. Rowan asked Mr. Peaslee to take a look at the Main Street sewer back-up generator which could be rehabilitated to use by the entities instead.
Mr. Peaslee said there are many hazardous trees on Basket Street he would like to tag with yellow tape.  He asked the Selectmen to inspect and determine if they are hazardous or ‘nuisance’ trees, or if the removal of the trees requires Planning Board approval.  

Discussion followed on last Tuesday’s Interlakes School Board meeting during which busing in Sandwich was addressed.
Selectmen’s Reports:

Mr. Boldt reported he attended last Tuesday’s Inter-lakes School Board meeting at Sandwich Central School.  
Mr. Martin attended the Conservation Commission meeting last Wednesday.  

Mr. Rowan processed two building permit applications.  All three Selectmen attended the Budget Committee meeting last Wednesday.

Other Business:
Ms. Graham reported the Town received a rebate check from our use of our P-Card (Town credit card).  We also received our annual bill for Carroll County.  
Joanne Haight sent the Selectmen an e-mail stating she is interested in representing Sandwich on the Lakes Region Planning Commission.  Ms. Graham also notified the Planning Board Chair.  The Selectmen expressed their appreciation; Sandwich has not been represented on that Commission in recent years.  Mr. Boldt moved to appoint Joanne Haight to the Lakes Region Planning Commission as the Sandwich representative; motion seconded by Mr. Rowan and the vote was unanimous.

There being no further business, the regular meeting was adjourned at 6:30 P.M. on a motion by Mr. Boldt; motion seconded by Mr. Rowan, and the motion passed.
Respectfully submitted,  
Catherine Graham

